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Mr Paul Lewin

Senior Planning Officer

FREEPOST NATE 294 Planning

LUTS

Civic Offices

1 Saxon Gate East

Milton Keynes

MK9 3BR








                   8th February 2007

Dear Mr Lewin

Draft Affordable Housing Supplementary Planning Document

Thank you for consulting the Home Builders Federation (HBF) on the above document. HBF has a number of comments to make in response; these are set out below in the order in which they arise in the document. We wish to say that broadly we consider that the document is highly complex, and in places onerous and unclear. We assume that this is so that the Council can cover every eventuality, which could possibly occur whilst implementing the affordable housing policies outlined in the local plan. In the circumstances the HBF wish to remind the Council of the principles of Local Development Frameworks which are outlined in PPS12. 

“The format of local development documents should be clear, succinct and easily understood by all, with the strategy and associated policies expressed in terms which emphasise the means and timescale by which the objectives derived from the spatial vision will be met. A comprehensive and credible evidence base should underpin the policies in local development documents” (PPS12, paragraph 2.2).

The HBF consider that in several cases a simpler approach should be adopted so that housebuilders have better clarity when attempting to negotiate with the Council in any given case. We identify the components of the SPD to which this comment specifically relates below. In each case we recommend revisions, which would offer better clarity and also enable the SPD to conform more appropriately to overarching government guidance. The HBF trust that the Council find these comments helpful in informing the implementation issues, which may become a cause for concern in relation to the current draft of the SPD. We look forward to being kept informed of future stages in the preparation of the LDF. I would also welcome receipt of a copy of the Council’s response to these comments in due course.

Yours sincerely


Bartholomew Wren
Regional Planner (Southern Region)

2.1 Definition of affordable housing

Paragraph 2.1.3

The HBF wish the Council to be clearer about the nature of the rolling programme of annual updates of a local housing assessment, which it has commissioned. This appears to be ambiguous and as such we have no understanding of whether the Council is referring to a housing needs assessment or a housing market assessment HMA. We remind the Council if it is not doing so already that it should be preparing an HMA which looks at both housing need and demand, and should be carried out in consultation with all stakeholders. 

Paragraph 2.1.11

In relation to the above paragraph and with reference to policy H9 the HBF wish to note that PPS3 requires that;

“Developers should bring forward proposals for market housing which reflect demand and the profile of households requiring market housing, in order to sustain mixed communities. Proposals for affordable housing should reflect the size and type of affordable housing required” (PPS3 paragraph 23).   

We are yet to determine precisely what is meant by ‘the profile’ of households. We trust that the companion guide to PPS3 will give greater clarity to this point when it is published. In any case the HBF consider that table 2 should be used as an indicative guide to determine the type and mix of affordable housing, in the context of this document and policy H9. Table 2 should not be used as a means for the Council to prescribe the mix of market housing in any given case, and the market column of the table should be deleted here. PPS3 is also a material consideration in addition to policy H9. 

2.2 Sites on which a contribution to affordable/supported housing will be sought

Paragraph 2.2.1

The HBF note the requirement that as of the 1st  April the Council will seek to use the 15 dwellings threshold for seeking affordable housing for all sites in the Borough. This of course is the national indicative threshold, which is outlined in PPS3. However in the circumstances, the HBF wish to remind the Council that this requirement should not be adopted through this SPD as it is procedurally incorrect. PPS 12 states;

“Supplementary planning documents may contain policies which expands or supplements the policies in development plan documents. However, policies which should be included in a development plan document and subjected to proper independent scrutiny in accordance with the statutory procedures should not be set out in supplementary planning documents (PPS 12, paragraph 2.44) 

The current threshold of 25 dwellings for sites in settlements over 3000 people should remain until this requirement can be thoroughly tested through the statutory LDF process. Just because PPS3 has come out does not mean the Council can change adopted policy through SPD. 
Paragraph 2.2.2

The HBF consider that where a housing proposal is smaller than the thresholds set out in Policy H4, house builders are justified in refusing to provide affordable housing on-site, or any other contribution towards affordable housing. The assumption that there will be situations where a given site could be seen as part of a wider area, which if included in relation to the application would increase the size of the development thus exceeding the affordable housing threshold, is onerous. The HBF consider that this is unjustifiably vague, and could mean anything in implementation terms. The HBF wish for this assumption to be omitted from the wording of the paragraph. Where it is considered that the site in question could reasonably be considered to accommodate a higher number of dwellings to take it over the appropriate affordable housing threshold, then the HBF consider that the Council would have a stronger case for negotiation.  

Paragraph 2.2.3

The provision of affordable housing in any case gives rise to opportunity costs to housebuilders (i.e. the revenue that could have been gained had the whole site been sold to the open market). As such where there is no policy requirement for housebuilders to accommodate affordable housing in any given case and the Council wishes to see this delivered, the HBF suggest that the Council help offer financial incentives and back any bid for Housing Corporation funding where this is appropriate. Housebuilders are not charities they are functioning businesses, for them to willingly decrease profitability is nonsensical in a competitive market environment. The HBF consider that the Council should be flexible and where affordable housing provision is willingly delivered in this circumstance, this should be as a means for a house builder to off set provision on another site within Milton Keynes.  

2.3 Amount and type of affordable housing sought

Paragraph 2.3.4

The HBF approve of the Councils consideration of the type of dwellings, which people wish to live in. Flexibility of stock is an important consideration not only for occupants who may wish to extend or convert their dwellings as their needs change. It is in some cases also helpful for housebuilders in terms of designing developments, where a range of house types add to the variety and built interest of the site. Lower density semi-detached and terraced units are better for small families, as where the relentless provision of affordable flatted housing can lead to inflexibility in meeting changing needs of occupants.  However in each case the exact mix of affordable house types needs to be considered on a site-by-site basis so that the requirements of all parties can be accommodated satisfactorily.    

Paragraph 2.5.3

The HBF consider that where a developer is proposing that costs associated with the level of affordable housing sought by the Council will make a development unviable; that the approach proposed by the Council to verify viability is unsatisfactory. The HBF consider that housebuilders should not be bound by the requirement for an ‘open book’ approach verified by a Council appointed valuer. The HBF believe that housebuilders should not be required to reveal the specific detail of their costs and profit in relation to any application, as this is anti competitive and onerously restrictive upon the industry. We might as well forget that the economy is based on a free market ideology, as this requirement is too interventionist. If the Council wishes to determine the level at which an individual housebuilder has decided that a scheme is unviable, the HBF suggest that an independent assessment should be gained on behalf and separate to both parties. Developers operate to different levels of profitability and make independent decisions in relation to market risk factors; it cannot be possible for the Council to determine this on behalf of the private sector, unless of course any individual business is willing to disclose information freely. Viability is a significant issue for the industry especially as planning obligation requirements become more demanding and land availability in the South East remains constrained, with high price expectations from landowners.

2.8 Funding for affordable housing on site

Paragraph 2.8.3 

The HBF note the understanding that developers should reflect the requirements of planning obligations within the prices they pay for land. We also appreciate that the Housing Corporation wish to seek best value for any grant that is invested, ensuring it does not artificially inflate land prices. In the current circumstances, being aware of this tension we wish to remind the Council of the risks to delivery if landowners are unwilling to sell their land where the prices offered by our members do not meet with their expectations as a consequence of the devaluing influence of obligations. This is especially so where sites have an existing use value. Landowners do and will simply sit tight until the planning policy climate becomes more favourable. The HBF wish to remind the Council that if the economic climate in England becomes unfavourable in the future, i.e. we enter a period of recession. The risks of constrained delivery would be increased as the housing market contracts, profit margins are squeezed and landowners continue to sit tight, waiting for market recovery. In the circumstances MK Council would have to be willing to compromise on the burden of planning obligations or risk the consequences of further housing undersupply on the local and regional economy. The HBF acknowledge that this is a difficult balance to strike, but we are concerned that in any case housing delivery is not limited because of the burden of planning obligations. We also note the greater rate of affordable housing delivery in 2006, at 41% as a consequence of the use of social housing grant. Flexibility is required through negotiation in any case with regard to affordable housing delivery especially where no grant is available.  

2.12 Partner Registered Social Landlords

Paragraph 2.12.1

The HBF have concerns in relation to the following aspect of this paragraph;

“The Council may feel unable to recommend support for applications to the Housing Corporation for SHG where it is required for non-partner RSL’s. This will be particularly so if they do not meet the Council’s criteria for selection or performance, or do not represent best value for the use of SHG” 

The HBF consider that the above is the means by which the Council will manipulate the selection of affordable housing partners by developers. The HBF wishes to remind the Council of it’s own objective in relation to RSL partners, as outlined on page 5 of this SPD document. Point (h) states; 

“Highlight the positive role that Partner registered Social Landlords can have in providing affordable housing”
The HBF consider that this document goes further to actually restrict the choice of partnerships between housebuilders and affordable housing providers, by suggesting that the Council will not support bids for funding where a partner RSL is not used, this is unreasonable. As such this unsound assertion should be deleted form this SPD. Our response to this paragraph is continued in relation to the paragraph which follows, and to which we respond below. 

Paragraph 2.12.3

The HBF does not deny that in many cases house builders will work with the Councils preferred RSL partners as these may offer the best option in terms of value for money and local management experience, if there are not already established private sector relationships with the Council’s partner RSL’s. However it remains that PPS3 states that;

“The Government does not want local authorities to adopt restrictive practices which could preclude innovation and competition between potential affordable housing providers. The best use of resources is to engage with the most effective and best value provider, whether that is a RSL or unregistered body, as long as good management and ownership are ensured.

Local authorities should not prescribe affordable housing providers in planning conditions, obligations or local development documents. They should discuss with potential providers how affordable housing can be provided and long term management arrangements secured. They may include information on their standards (e.g. development, management, local presence, cost) in respect to providers. They should be able to robustly justify rejecting any particular provider on the basis of there standards”. (Delivering Affordable Housing, paragraphs 48 / 49).  
The HBF consider that the above approach is the one the Council should adhere to. We also note that some of our members have partnerships with private affordable housing providers, which often do not use housing corporation funding streams. We note that PPS3 paragraph 31 concludes that; 

“Alternative forms of provision can be good value, and the Government believes that local authorities should not reject them without carefully considering the advantages”.  

Paragraph 2.12.4

In the same way that local authorities build up good relationships with their partner RSL’s, house builders do likewise with their preferred RSL’s. The Council should less concerned with who delivers the affordable housing product, especially in the current climate of competitive bidding for Housing Corporation (HC) funding, and more concerned with what is delivered and how it is maintained as affordable housing in perpetuity. Given the HC stipulations and requirements for private developers bidding for funding from the HC for affordable housing, the Council is being unnecessarily cautious and interventionist in its ‘Golden Share’ approach. This is simply not necessary and will only serve to complicate negotiation and deed transfer arrangements rather than simplify and speed up matters. The HBF is concerned that where no registered RSL is involved the Council will seek to obtain a capital interest in the affordable housing in the form of a “golden share” or nominate this to another party, in addition to the imposition of an affordability agreement. The HBF consider that this is contrary to ‘right to buy’ and ‘right to acquire’ legislation. However we appreciate the need to ensure affordable housing remains so in perpetuity, and this is an issue with private provision. We understand that the Cave Review is currently reviewing the regulation upon private affordable housing providers as well as RSL’s.  

Conclusion

The HBF as others understand that there is a shortage of both affordable and market housing right across the South East. This is a consequence of high demand due to the buoyancy of the regional economy and demographic change, as well as constrained supply due to unrealistically low housing targets in both RPG9 and the draft RSS. As a consequence neither MK Council nor the housebuilding industry are able to meet either the perfect satisfaction of affordable housing need, nor the demands of the open market. As a result this document only serves to negotiate at the fringe of a problem, which has a much wider cause and effect. The HBF wish to reiterate here as we do to every other Council in the region, that further land release over and above the requirements of that, which is necessary to satisfy the requirements of the forthcoming RSS, would help alleviate the current crisis we have in affordability and constrained housing opportunity for many people. Excessive detail, prescription and interventionism can only cause further delays in the delivery of new private and affordable housing in MK rather than speed it up. It is hoped our suggested amendments will be incorporated in the final version of the SPD in order to avoid this situation arising

Simply considered this document is the Councils mechanism to gain as great a proportion of new housing from the development process for affordable tenures as possible. Thus helping to make the process of housebuilding in Milton Keynes more constrained and vulnerable to negative economic externalities, also given other planning obligation requirements, which collectively can have consequences for development viability. This is especially so where the negative consequences for land values cause landowners sit tight, hoping the political environment will change in the future.      

THE HOME BUILDERS FEDERATION








